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Jury Diversity
Policy, legislative and legal arguments to address the lack of  
diversity in juries.
BY HONG TRAN

Even 
before a 
defen-

dant steps into 
a courtroom, 
there are forc-
es at work that 
affect whether 
he or she will 
get a fair trial. 
As defense 
attorneys, we 

see how these forces have culminated 
in a jury pool that is largely white, 
middle and upper class ... deciding the 
fate of defendants who are not. Before 
I talk about what efforts should or 
could be taken, a discussion — while 
perhaps obvious — of why juror diver-
sity matters merits some discussion.

Why Does Jury Diversity Matter?
The presence of minority jurors im-

pacts the collective process of deci-
sion-making, causing jurors to be more 
careful and thorough in deliberations. 
Given the different experiences that 
persons of difference races have with 
the criminal justice system, a multira-
cial jury helps to eliminate biases and 
prejudices in the deliberation process.1 
Persons of different races often pro-
cess the same information in different 
ways, often to different conclusions.2 A 
diverse jury furthers the goal of ensur-
ing litigants and the public that the 
system is impartial and fair.3

While beyond the scope of this ar-
ticle, it bears mentioning that it is un-
clear what effect the presence minority 
jurors has on implicit racial biases. 
“Implicit racial bias” describes the 

cognitive processes whereby people 
automatically classify information in 
racially biased ways. Researchers have 
found that people’s implicit biases 
defy their awareness and self-reported 
egalitarian values.4 As one defense 
attorney put it, “Sometimes the black 
person on the jury is no more favor-
able to me than any other juror.5 Given 

the lack of diversity in our current jury 
pools, the defense attorney rarely gets 
to make such strategic calls. 

Why Are Minorities  
Underrepresented on Juries?

One factor associated with the un-
derrepresentation of minorities is the 
percentage of juror summons that are 
undeliverable.6 Individuals with lower 
socioeconomic status tend to move 
more frequently, making them difficult 
to locate to deliver juror summons.7 
Because race, ethnicity, and socioeco-
nomic status are highly correlated, the 
effect on jury pools is that dispropor-
tionately fewer minorities serve as ju-
rors.8 The exclusion of individuals with 
felony convictions from jury service 
also disproportionately impacts minor-
ity populations. African-American men 
and women, in particular, are dispro-
portionately overrepresented among 

individuals with a felony conviction, 
which in most states disqualifies a 
person from jury service.9 

In 2009, the Washington State 
Legislature restored the right to vote 
for persons convicted of a felony, upon 
release from custody and completion 
of community custody.10 The legisla-
tion did not address the right to jury 

service. However, since the right to 
jury service and the right to vote are 
highly correlated, defense attorneys 
should encourage their former clients 
to respond to their jury summons and 
then be prepared to defend their right 
to serve on the jury notwithstanding 
the felony conviction. 

The common rationale for exclud-
ing individuals with felony convictions 
from jury service is convicted felons 
“threaten the probity of the jury” and 
are “inherently biased against the 
government.”11 There are inherent 
flaws in the logic that excludes indi-
viduals with a felony history from jury 
service but allows the same individual 
to practice law, which is the case in 
twenty-nine states and the federal 
court system.12

The eligibility requirements for jury 
service are established by state13 and 
federal14 statute. Although a common 

One factor associated with the 
underrepresentation of minorities is the 
percentage of juror summons that are 
undeliverable.
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requirement for jury service is the 
ability to communicate in English,15 
some notable groups have called this 
requirement into question. The ABA 
Commission on the American Jury 
Project included among its recom-
mendations to the courts that “every 
effort” be made “to provide reason-
able accommodations for non-English 
speaking jurors.”16 The Washington 
State Jury Commission recommended 
that the courts implement a two-year 
project which would allow the state to 
gather information on the costs and lo-
gistics of accommodating the language 
needs of limited-English proficient 
jurors.17 This recommendation has not 
been implemented.

Language to some extent can be a 
proxy for race and ethnicity. In some 
communities the percentage of the 
adult population that is limited-English 
proficient can be significant. If the 
courts do not consider steps to accom-
modate the language needs of these 
potential jurors, they are effectively 
excluding a portion of the population 
from jury service. More significantly, 
by failing to accommodate the lan-
guage needs of these potential jurors, 
the court is not providing the litigants, 
but more critically a defendant, often a 
person of color, a jury that represents 
a true cross-section of the community. 

Where Do Our Jurors Come From?
To understand the reasons for the 

lack of juror diversity, it may help to 
understand where the courts get their 
jurors. State law determines who the 
courts summon for jury service.18 
In Washington, potential jurors are 
randomly selected from a “jury source 
list” which is created by merging voter 
registration lists for a county; licensed 
drivers who reside in the county; and 
state identicard holders who reside 
in the county.19 The superior court 
assembles the jury lists from these 

sources annually.20

The persons on these lists are 
identified by first name; last name; 
middle initial; date of birth; gender; 
and county of residence.21 No other 
information is tracked.22 Consequently, 
the courts have no information about 
the race, ethnicity or socioeconomic 
status of the people who are receiving 
and responding to their jury sum-
mons. Without this data, we are left 
to guess if there is a problem with 
underrepresentation and the scope of 
the problem.23 

What Efforts Have Courts Taken to 
Attain More Diverse Jury Pools?
In some states, state law allows the 

entities responsible for assembling the 
jury source list to supplement the list 
from other sources. While supplement-
ing the jury source list may work, such 
success may depend on what is used 
to supplement the jury source list, as 
illustrated by the pilot project below.

In 1995, the Eastern District of 
Pennsylvania joined several other 
federal districts in a two-year project 

Although a common requirement for jury 
service is the ability to communicate in 
English, some notable groups have called 
this requirement into question.
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to determine whether using multiple 
lists improved minority representation 
in the jury selection process.24 The 
two groups examined during the pilot 
were African-Americans and Hispan-
ics.25 The overall conclusion was that 
if the primary source list — the voter 
registration lists — are supplemented 
with driver’s license lists, the under-
representation of minorities actually 
increases!26

Colorado considered the use of util-
ity customer lists; however, rejected 
the proposal as gender and economi-
cally biased, noting that most utility 
listing as under the name of the male 
member of the household.27 Also, the 

listings lacked representation from 
persons between the ages of eighteen 
and twenty-one.28 The same issues ex-
isted with the use of telephone directo-
ries.29 Property tax records were also 
biased against those unable to afford a 
home.30 Young adults were underrep-
resented in these lists.31

New York has gone the furthest 
by combining lists of voters, drivers, 
income tax payers, and welfare and 
unemployment compensation recipi-
ents.32 However, it is unclear whether 
this merger of multiple lists results 
in greater minority representation.33 
In 2010, New York Governor David 
Patterson signed the Jury Pool Fair 
Representation Act.34 The act allows 
the collection and assembly of race 
and other demographic data into an 
annual report designed to address the 
underrepresentation of minorities on 
New York juries.

Erie County Pennsylvania sought 
to increase its jury pool by soliciting 
volunteers. When volunteers did not 

come forward, letters were sent to 
church leaders, two of whom sub-
mitted the names of the entire adult 
congregation of their church. The use 
of the parishioner lists substantially 
increased the minority representation 
of the jury pool.35

What Efforts Have Been Pursued to 
Encourage Minority Jurors to Respond 

to the Juror Summons?
The biggest predictor of nonre-

sponse rates was jurors’ expectations 
of what would happen if they failed 
to appear. People who believe noth-
ing would happen were less likely to 
appear for jury service than those 

who believed they would be punished 
if they failed to appear.36 Nation-
ally, about 12% of jury summons are 
returned as “undeliverable.”37 The 
nonresponse rate is between 20% to 
nearly two-thirds.38 

In 1997, a pilot project in Eau Claire, 
Wisconsin found that increasingly 
aggressive steps to follow up with 
nonresponsive individuals reduced 
the non-response rate from 11% for 
the first mailing to 5% after a second 
mailing; the rate fell below 1% after a 
third mailing that included an Order to 
Show Cause and warrant. Los Angeles 
similarly reduced their non-response 
rate from 41% after the first mailing to 
2.7% after follow up efforts.39  

It appears that the follow-up efforts 
employed by the Eau Claire and Los 
Angeles courts involved a threat of 
sanction. Courts that relied only on a 
second summons mailing have noted 
little change in the failure-to-respond 
rates.40

Since 1989, the State of Georgia 

has been summoning jurors for jury 
service in proportion to their gender, 
race, and age.41 Recent legislative 
efforts suggest these practices failed 
to create inclusive and accurate jury 
lists.42

The Eastern District of Massachu-
setts and the District of Kansas have 
replaced undeliverable jury question-
naires and nonresponses with mailings 
“randomly” selected from the jury 
list to the same zip codes, as those 
individuals who failed to respond to 
their summons. No formal evaluation 
has been made of the effectiveness of 
this practice.43

In 1999, the Board of Judicial Ad-
ministration created the Washington 
State Jury Commission to conduct an 
inquiry into the state jury system. The 
commission published its lengthy list 
of recommendations in July, 2000.

The commission has given the high-
est priority to increasing juror fees, 
although all of its recommendations 
are important steps toward improving 
jury service. Increased fees will not 
only address the current inequity in 
juror compensation, but will contribute 
to more economically and ethnically 
diverse juries by enabling a broader 
segment of the population to serve.44

In addition, two of the commission’s 
recommendations address proposals 
to increase jury pool diversity. One 
proposal suggests “extensive outreach 
to targeted communities,” which 
would include educational campaigns 
targeting high school students, new 
citizens and minority communities; 
public service campaigns to promote 
jury service on radio, television, print 
media, public transit and other out-
lets; more extensive advertisement of 
“juror appreciation week;” and out-
reach to business and labor groups.45 
The commission also recommended 
amending state law to launch a pilot 
project allowing non-English speaking 
citizens to serve on a jury with the aid 

The use of the parishioner lists increased 
the minority representation of the jury pool.
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of a certified interpreter. “Amending 
RCW 2.36.070(4) would lead to a more 
diverse jury pool, which would ulti-
mately be more likely to arrive at the 
truth in a decision-making process.”46

To date, it does not appear that the 
commission’s recommendations have 
been implemented. Indeed, when I re-
cently spoke to Greg Wheeler, manag-
er of jury services for the King County 
Superior Court, he was unaware of the 
commission’s report and recommen-
dations. 

What Legal Claims Are Available to 
Challenge the Lack of Juror Diversity?

Ligation challenging the lack of 
juror pool diversity has primarily 
evolved around a defendant’s Sixth 
Amendment right to an “impartial 
jury.”47 The right to an impartial jury 
includes the requirement that the jury 
be drawn from a fair cross-section of 
the community.48 

A prima facie violation is estab-
lished by the Duren test:49

1. The group alleged to be excluded 
is a “distinctive” group in the com-
munity;

2. The group’s representation in the 
jury pool is not fair and reasonable 
in relation to the number of such 
persons in the population; and

3. The under-representation of the 
group results from systemic exclu-
sion of the group in the jury selec-
tion process.

If a prima facie violation is estab-
lished, the burden shifts to the state to 
provide a compelling justification for 
systemic exclusion of the distinctive 
group.

In defining the “distinctive” group, 
courts have looked for the following:50

1. Whether the group is defined and 
limited by some identifiable factor;

2. Whether a common thread or basic 

similarity in attitude, ideas, or expe-
rience runs through the group; and

3. Whether the group’s interests 
cannot be adequately represented 
if the group is excluded from the 
jury process.

Applying the “distinctive” group 
test, the groups typically recognized 
are those based on gender, race, or 
ethnicity.51

The second Duren prong involves a 
two-part assessment. First, there is a 
determination of who is qualified and 
available for jury service. States retain 

broad discretion to define eligible qual-
ifications and exemption criteria.52 In 
Washington State, jurors are qualified 
for service if they meet the following 
criteria:53

•	 Eighteen years old or older; 

•	 U.S. citizen;

•	 Resident of the county in which 
summoned;

•	 English proficient; and 

•	 If convicted felon, had civil rights 
restored.

Jurors are “available” if they are 
able to be located and can serve on a 
jury on the date they are summoned.

Then there must be a statistical 
measure of under-representation. The 
two most commonly used statistical 
tests employed to measure under-rep-
resentation are absolute disparity and 
comparative disparity.

Absolute disparity equals % (group) 
in community minus % (group) in jury 
pool. For example, 54% (women in 

community) – 14.5% (women in jury 
pool) = 39.5%. The courts typically 
require a threshold showing of 10% or 
greater.54 Comparative disparity equals 
absolute disparity divided by % (group) 
in jury-eligible community. For ex-
ample, 39.5% (absolute disparity)/54% 
(jury eligible population) = 73%. The 
threshold showing is typically 50% 
or greater. Comparative disparity is 
useful where the distinctive group is a 
small percentage of the population.

However, Ninth Circuit case law 
has upheld the absolute disparity test 
as the governing measure of under-

representation for Sixth Amendment 
claims.55 Unfortunately, this case 
law poses a significant obstacle: the 
absolute disparity test fails to capture 
under-representation for communities 
that comprise a small percentage of 
the overall community.

Generally, courts have found under-
representation where the absolute 
disparity is at least 10%. That means 
that it will be impossible to prove 
underrepresentation for communities 
making up less than or slightly more 
than 10% of the population. However, 
recent cases open the door to chal-
lenging the dominance of the absolute 
disparity test. The recent United States 
Supreme Court case, Berghuis v. 
Smith,56 stated that no statistical mea-
sure is superior, and that trial courts 
should examine all evidence pre-
sented. Additionally, in a recent Ninth 
Circuit concurrence, Judge Kozinski 
stated that while the absolute disparity 
test “faithfully applies the law of our 
circuit,” that test, “is clearly wrong.”57

The final prong under Duren is sys-

The right to an impartial jury includes the 
requirement that the jury be drawn from a 
fair cross-section of the community.
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temic exclusion, defined as an inher-
ent result of the jury selection process. 
Examples of systemic exclusion are a 
statue granting automatic exemption 
to women who when requested or a 
law providing that women should not 
be selected for jury service unless she 
first filed a written declaration of her 
desire to be subject to jury service.

In Washington State, recent claims 
challenging the validity of the geo-
graphic area from which the jury pool 
is drawn have proven unsuccessful.58 
The courts have also rejected claims 
that convicted felons could constitute 
a distinctive group in the community 
for purposes of a Sixth Amendment 
claim.59

Despite the limited successes in the 
courts, there are still legal theories 
that have yet to be tested in the courts. 
Three areas particularly noteworthy 
are challenges to the citizenship,60 the 
English-proficiency requirement, and 
economic status. Among the man-
dates of the jury service are that “[a] 
citizen shall not be excluded from jury 
service in this state on account of ... 
economic status.”61 To the extent the 
current jury service requirements ex-
clude potential jurors because of their 
economic status, defendants may have 
an actionable claim. 

Hong Tran is a public defender with 
the King County Department of Public 
Defense, The Defender Division. Prior 
to joining the criminal defense bar, she 
worked as a civil legal aid attorney in 
Washington State, North Carolina and 
Utah where she specialized in disability, 
housing, consumer, and public benefits 
law.
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